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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
June 14, 2016
Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Roger Funkhouser, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Town Manager Bill Rolfe, Town Attorney Tommy Simons, Sr. Administrative Assistant Jane Higginbotham
Absent:  Councilors Jeremy Kilgore and Monica Dock
Guests Present:  Reese McClanahan, Kit Huffman with the News-Gazette, Chris Flint, David Wright.
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark.  
Mayor Ruby Ogden Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Comment:

David Wright – Mr. Wright stated that Dominion Virginia Power wants to run one (1) power line off of the Town’s line at the well to his property.  Mr. Wright asked Council to reconsider giving Dominion Virginia Power a right-of-way.  Mr. Wright stated he has a 30-foot right-of-way below where the Town’s road is.  Mr. Wright stated the pole that Dominion would put in would be 10 – 15 feet from the well, and the overhead line would run to the pole on his property. 
Review of Minutes:

Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes for the Regular May 10, 2016 Council Meeting and the May 24, 2016 Council Workshop.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

None.

Committee/Commission Reports:
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the Community Strong Committee is finished.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Councilor Monica Dock, and Erin Yancey and Deven Thompson from Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission will hopefully have a report for Council at the July 12, 2016 Council meeting.

Old Business:

A. Update on Water Project – Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the water project is now complete.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he sent a completion letter to the state regarding the project and submitted the final pay request.  Town Manager Rolfe stated there were no negatives with the project.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the first radio-read of water meters was successful for the May water bills.  Town Manager Rolfe stated it took one (1) person about 30 minutes to read vs. two (2) people @ 8 hours each with the previous touch read.  Town Manager Rolfe stated five (5) meters have been run over by lawn mowers.  Town Manager Rolfe stated replacement for the radio transmitters is $130 plus labor, and residents will be billed for replacement.  
B. Sam Blackburn Memorial – Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he would like permission to proceed with a memorial for the late Sam Blackburn in front of Town Hall.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he is proposing a 30’-35’ flagpole with spotlights, surrounded by a two (2) stone high rock wall 10’ in circumference, to be planted with perennial flowers.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a stone with a bronze plaque would be located in front of the flagpole.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the approximate cost would be $3,500.
Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Sonny Williams to proceed with the Sam Blackburn Memorial at Town Hall.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

New Business:

A. Adoption of FY 2016-2017 Budget.  
Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Mike Turner to adopt the FY 2016-2017 Budget.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

B. Appropriation of FY 2016-2017 Budget.  
Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to appropriate funds for the FY 2016-2017 Budget.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

C. Increase Septage Rates for Rockbridge County PSA/Outside Vendors.  
Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Andrea Bradley to raise the septage rate for Rockbridge County PSA to $8.10 per 1,000 gallons and to raise the septage rate for other outside vendors to $7.00 per 1,000 gallons.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

D.  Resolution for Rockbridge Regional Jail Renovation Upgrade Project.  
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to sign Resolution for the Rockbridge Regional Jail Renovation Upgrade Project to be presented to the Department of Corrections for their July meeting for their approval for reimbursement.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

E. Insurance Coverage for FY 2016-2017.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he received the VML insurance quote for 2017 for $21,266 for the Town’s liability and worker’s comp insurance.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he took several items off that do not apply to the Town, which brought it down to $18,000.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he had a quote from VACo for basically the same coverage for $16,295.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked what is involved in switching companies.  Town Manager Rolfe stated all he has to do is make a phone call and it will be effective July 1, 2016.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the VACo rep would be out of Roanoke.  Mayor Ruby Clark asked when Council would need to make a decision.  Town Manager Rolfe stated it has to be done now.  Councilor Sonny Williams asked about the deductibles.  Town Manager Rolfe stated deductibles would be the same, and that the Town can make monthly or quarterly payments, just like we have done in the past with VML.  Councilor Williams asked if dealing with VML would give the Town any bonuses with other agencies.  Town Manager Rolfe stated no, VML used to give rate credits but do not do it now.  Town Manager Rolfe stated VACo does still do rate credits after you are a member for one (1) year.  Councilor Funkhouser stated for a $2,000 savings and the same coverage he thinks the Town should switch companies.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to switch insurance companies from VML for $18,000 to VACo for $16,295 for FY 2016-2017 for the Town’s liability and worker’s comp insurance.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

F.  Authorization for Public Hearing on USDA/RD Sewer Rehabilitation Project.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the funding agreement requires a public hearing to be held for this project.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he would like to hold the public hearing at the August 9, 2016 Council meeting.  Councilor Roger Funkhouser asked who put the proposal together.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he and the CHA engineers put the proposal together.  
Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Sonny Williams to authorize a public hearing at the August 9, 2016 Council meeting for the USDA/RD Sewer Rehabilitation Project.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Other:
Councilor Roger Funkhouser stated Mr. David Wright has asked Council to reconsider their decision and give Dominion Virginia Power a right-of-way to put up a pole on Mr. Wright’s property.  Councilor Funkhouser stated Dominion would come up Mr. Wright’s road, come onto the Town’s property at the well, attach an electrical line and run it 30’ to attach to another pole on Mr. Wright’s property.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated Town Council can give the Mayor the authority to sign the right-of-way for Dominion.
Motion by Roger Funkhouser and Seconded by Mike Turner to give the Mayor the authority to sign a right-of-way granting permission for Dominion Virginia Power to come onto the Town’s property at the well, attach an electrical line and run it 30’ to attach it to another pole on David Wright’s property.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Councilor Sonny Williams stated the Ruritans Club would like permission to put a Ruritans sign with a small logo at the Town of Glasgow sign located at the entrance into Town at the bridge.  

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he would like to thank the Ruritans for building two (2) more sets of bunk beds at the AT hike shelter.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the shelter will now sleep 12 instead of 6.

Mayor Ruby Clark asked about the progress of the Farmer’s Market.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the base work was done last week.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the plans are under review with the USDA and will go out to bid in the next 30 days.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he hired Joe Glass as the Farmer’s Market Manager.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Mr. Glass is going to try to be open Friday and Saturday, July 1st and 2nd.  Town Manager Rolfe stated we have two (2) canopies and tables to use until the building is actually built.
Mayor Ruby Clark asked if Mr. Walker has moved yet from 709 8th Street.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he has moved and the Town has mowed once and will mow again before July 4th.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he spoke with Mrs. Loughhead and she has asked for 2–3 months to try to sell the property.  Town Attorney Simons stated Mrs. Loughhead is aware the building is going to have to be torn down.  Town Attorney Simons stated he would like to get the Rockbridge County Building Department and the Rockbridge County Health Department involved to get this moving forward, as they have the authority to go on the property to inspect the building, which has a caved-in roof.  Public Works employee Chris Flint stated there is also an open septage tank on the property.  Town Manager Rolfe stated if Town Attorney Simons contacts the Health Department and Building Department, he can get it moving faster than he can.  Town Attorney Simons stated he will call Mrs. Loughhead to be at the July 14, 2016 Council meeting.  

Mayor Ruby Clark stated Council will interview three (3) applicants for the Town Sgt. position on Thursday, June 23, 2016 @ 5 PM, 6 PM, and 7 PM.

Mayor Ruby Clark asked if there has been any news on the company from Buena Vista that wanted to buy the empty BB&T bank building.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he had called the realtor and said there is no contract on the building, and the realtor has not heard any more from the people who were interested in it.  Town Manager Rolfe stated it had been suggested the Town buy the building, pay interest only, and lease it to a Savings & Loan for 4-5 years.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he would rather have someone interested in it first before trying to buy it.  Town Manager Rolfe asked if Council wants to send any more letters out to banks to see if there is interest in bringing a bank to Town.

Mayor Ruby Clark asked about delinquent real estate taxes.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the company we were going to have do the collection of delinquent taxes wanted the tax list in a different format and would not accept the format the Town uses.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the Town can always advertise by putting the list of delinquent taxes in the newspaper and add the cost of the ad to the delinquent taxpayer’s cost.

Mayor Ruby Clark stated the next Council meeting is July 12, 2016.  Mayor Clark reminded Council of the meeting next Thursday, June 23rd to interview for the Town Sgt. position.  Mayor Clark asked if the folding machine has been ordered.  Mayor Clark stated the police car was egged and tp’d last night and the Sheriff’s Department had the Glasgow Fire Department spray it off.   

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated the doctor office next door to Town Hall is building a new office building and will tear the old building down.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Town Hall will be closed Monday, July 4th and he will be on vacation July 4th – 6th, returning July 7th , then will be on vacation July 17th – August 2nd, returning August 3rd.
Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Sonny Williams to adjourn at 8:00 PM.

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:00 PM.
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